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September 19, 2001

The Honorable Pete von Reichbauer

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember von Reichbauer:

I am pleased to transmit an ordinance and motion amending the Credit Enhancement Program to extend this successful affordable housing program.

The Council established the Credit Enhancement Program in 1998 with $50 million in credit authority.  Today four housing developments have received credit enhancement on nearly $49 million in long-term financing.  King County participation has helped rehabilitate a badly deteriorated 327-unit apartment complex in SeaTac; preserve Section 8 rental subsidies for seniors in Mercer Island; improve conditions and reduce rents in an apartment building in Boulevard Park; and construct the Overlake transit-oriented development in Redmond.  A program status report detailing these accomplishments is enclosed.

I am proposing a $50 million increase in credit enhancement authority will allow this successful program to continue to produce affordable workforce housing.  I anticipate that over the next five years, this increase will help develop or preserve approximately 450 affordable units in six to eight housing developments.  This resource will be available to assist with redevelopment of Park Lake Homes in White Center and preservation of assisted housing with expiring federal contracts, as well as construction of transit-oriented development and downtown redevelopment in growing communities throughout King County.  Credit enhancement has become an important tool for reaching our growth-management goals.

A hallmark of the Credit Enhancement Program is the commitment to protect the County’s CX fund through conservative underwriting and on-going project monitoring.  With this increase in credit enhancement authority, I am proposing the following additional risk-mitigation measures:

· Increase ongoing performance monitoring of completed projects.  The current portfolio of completed projects is performing better than projected.  However, as the number of completed projects grows, staff time will be required to track performance and early identify any problems.  My 2002 budget will include a 0.5-FTE staff position, paid with existing funds, for monitoring credit enhancement and Housing Opportunity Fund (HOF) projects.  The cost of this staff will be offset over time with annual fees paid by credit enhanced projects.

· Creation of a dedicated reserve fund.  I am proposing a modest reserve so that funds will be readily available if the County is ever called upon to make a loan to a housing project.  The fund will be capitalized initially with $200,000 in 2001 HOF workforce housing funds.  Over time, the fund will grow with the addition of application fees paid by credit enhancement projects.  In addition, a minimum balance of unexpended HOF funds will be established so that, in the unlikely event that additional funds are required, the CX fund will not be affected.

· Revisions to program guidelines.  Based on the experience of the program’s first projects, I am proposing minor revisions to program guidelines.  These include establishing a limit of $10 million per project in lieu of the current limit of 30 percent of project debt, limiting the number of new construction projects at any one time, and creation of program reserves.

I request your early review of this legislation.  Since the existing credit enhancement authority has been committed, an increase in authority is needed to approve new projects.  This program has a proven track record of creating and preserving affordable housing, and I urge your support.

If you would like any additional information, please contact Barbara Gletne, Director, Department of Community and Human Services, at (206) 296-7680.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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